VILLAGE OF NORTH UTICA
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North Utica, IL 61373 

Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees
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AGENDA

I. 7:00 p.m. Call to Order Regular Village Board Meeting
II. Pledge of Allegiance
III. Roll Call
IV. Approval of Minutes- 10-12-11
V. Financial Statement

1.) October 2011 Financial Stmt / Summary / Revenue Reports 
VI. Approval of Bills

1.) October 2011 Prepaids

2.) October 2011 A/P Bills
VII. Finance Liaison      
1.) Consideration of increase in Bond for President, Clerk & Treasurer  $1,800/yr
2.) Illinois Municipal League Insurance Renewal 

3.) Consideration of 2011 Tax Levy
VIII. Donations & Advertising 
1.) Jingle Bell Run / $100
IX. Appearance Request: Ramp to be built behind Duffy’s Restaurant
X. Appearance Request:  IDOT representatives / Herb Jung, Julia Messina

XI. Governmental Affairs Liaison 
1.) Consideration of approval /Green Fete’ Festival 2012
2.) Discussion regarding Vendor Permits

3.) Consideration of a Mural downtown in the Village and associated cost

4.) Christmas in the Village update & donation of $1,400

5.) Rt. 178 Way Finding Signs
XII. Clerk’s Report 
1.) 2012 Planning Commission Meeting Dates

2.) 2012 Board of Trustees Meeting Dates

3.) 2012 Committee of the Whole Meeting Dates
XIII. Streets, Lights & Alleys Liaison
1.) Update – Street Lights
XIV. Police Department Liaison
1.) Consideration of new Cell Phones

XV. Water & Sewer Liaison
XVI. Park & Recreation Liaison
XVII. Building Inspector

XVIII. Maintenance 
1.) Assessment and Update
2.) Estimates for Salt Storage building Roof
3.) Cost for sealer / Salt Storage Building - $1,400
4.) Consideration of cost for Phosphate in the water system

XIX. Engineer’s Report
1.)    Update –Streetscape Project 

a.) Discussion re: Phase 2 Streetscape costs/plans
       2.)     Update - Neighbor’s Park

a.)Parking area

b.)Berm for water runoff onto private property

                    3.)      Update- Well 2 Project       
4.)     Update – Illinois Valley Excavating / Sewer Televising - Report 
a.) Hallet Road water runoff
5.)      Update-- Rothrock sewer hook up
XX. Building/Zoning Officer

XXI. President’s Report 
1.) Approval of additional $7,500 for Village Hall Parking Lot entry(s)
XXII. Attorney’s Report
1.) Consideration of Abatement of Bond

2.) Consideration of CODE RED Renewal 2012 - $494

XXIII. Public Comment
XXIV. Old Business
XXV. New Business
XXVI. Committee/Trustee’s Report
XXVII. Executive Session

1.) The appointment, employment, compensation, discipline, performance or dismissal for specific employees
2.) Pending/Imminent Litigation

3.) Review of Closed Session Minutes

XXVIII. Possible Action Regarding Executive Session Discussion Regarding Employees/Officers/Policies Including Hiring/Establishment of Salary
XXIX. Possible Release of Closed Session Minutes

XXX. Adjournment






              Posted 11-04-11






MINUTES

At 7:08 pm the meeting was called to Order and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Present at the Meeting were President Fred Esmond, Village Clerk Laurie Gbur and Trustees Shelba Bimm, Matt Jereb, Jim Schrader, Gloria Alvarado, Andy Skoog and Ron Pawlak.  Also present at the meeting were Village Attorney Herb Klein and Village Engineer Kevin Heitz.

Approval of Minutes:  It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve the 10-12-11 Minutes.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Financial Statement:  It was motioned by Trustee Skoog, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to approve the October 2011 Financial Statement and Summary.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Approval of Bills:  It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Skoog to approve the October 2011 Prepaids.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

It was then motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve the October 2011 A/P Bills.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Finance Liaison:  Trustee Jereb spoke about increasing the Municipal Bond for the Officers from the current amount of $50,000 each to $1 Million each at a cost of $1,800 annually.  The Bond covers the President, Clerk and Treasurer; and covers the areas of theft, misappropriation of funds and general fraud. It was motioned by Trustee Jereb, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to increase the Bond at a cost of $1,800 annually.

6 Yes


Motion Carried
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Trustee Jereb then stated that the Village had received the renewal for the Municipal Insurance. There are two payment options; Option 1 would be to pay the total of $36,523 in one payment.  Option 2 would enable the Village to divide the payment into with $18,253.81 being due in December 2011 and May 2012 respectively.  It was motioned by Trustee Jereb, seconded by Trustee Skoog to approve the renewal of the Municipal Ins. and utilize Option 2 to make the divided payment in the amount(s) of $18,352.81 each.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Discussion was then held regarding the Village’s Tax Levy.  The EAV has shown a significant decrease therefore if the Village utilizes the same Tax Levy rate as the previous year, there will be a decrease in realized revenue of approximately $12,700.  If the Village chooses to raise the rate to Levy the same amount as the previous year, which was $56,700, the rate would be increased.  The Village will not increase the rate by 5% or more which would require a Public Hearing.  Further discussion will be held at the Committee Meeting in November.  It was motioned by Trustee Jereb, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to table the item of the 2011 Tax Levy until the November 22, 2011 meeting.

6 Yes


Motion Carried

Donations & Advertising:  It was motioned by Trustee Jereb, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve a donation to the Red Cross for their Jingle Bell Run for Arthritis in the amount of $100.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Appearance:  Lisle Elsbury, Duffy’s Restaurant appeared before the Board to discuss his plans to build a ramp at the back of his building on Mill St. to comply with the requirements of the ADA and the Attorney General.  He is also ready to construct the Stairway to the 2nd floor for which he previously received an easement from the Village.  He included documentation of placement of the stairway and the ramp and provided information regarding the materials that will be used along with the dimensions of such.   He is requesting an addition to the original easement to grant him the ability to construct the ramp at the same time.  He would like to move the dumpster and place it in one of the parking spots near the gazebo.  Although this will take one parking spot in that area, it will also create a parking spot in the same area it is currently located.  The Village Board stated that a privacy fence around the dumpster would be preferred.  Trustee Pawlak asked if the support for the stairway would be in the middle of the ramp.  Elsbury stated that it would in fact be the side post rail and not interfere with the 







MINUTES

intention and use of the ramp.  Trustee Pawlak then asked Attorney Klein if the matter would have to be referred to the Planning Commission.  Klein stated that it is not required to do so.  Trustee Pawlak asked Elsbury if he intends to remove the bricks and the man lift at the rear of the building. Elsbury stated that the bricks are original and will be used as the entrance to the steps.  Trustee Bimm asked if the bricks are stable since they had originally fallen during the 2004 tornado and Elsbury stated that the bricks are structurally sound however he is using them for the visual look of the building and steps rather than anything structural.  
Elsbury then stated that the original easement was issued before the tornado.  After that time, business wasn’t great and he was waiting for things to turn around before embarking on the project.  Trustee Jereb asked Zoning Officer Tom Brown if he has reviewed the plans and if there are any issues.  Brown stated that he has reviewed the plans and spoken with Elsbury and everything looks good.  The item has been brought to the Board for review because it requires an easement change.  There was additional discussion about the dumpster being placed near the gazebo.  It was stated that there may be issues with odor and the appearance of a dumpster in that area.  It was again suggested that a fence be placed around the dumpster.  This would be at the cost of Elsbury.    It was decided that the Board would consider the change to the easement at the December Board meeting.  It will include the requirement that the project be completed by May 1, 2012 and the cost for such change will be $650.
Appearance: IDOT representatives, Herb Jung and Julia Messina spoke about the Rt. 178 realignment and the traffic pattern through Utica for the winter season.  The road would be open to traffic to Church St. proceeding left to Mill St. and south through town.  A punch list is needed to clean up and finalize things and Engineer Heitz will inspect the sidewalks and planters, etc. prior to any jurisdictional transfer between IDOT and the Village.  The Contractor is responsible for the entire project until such time as it is accepted as complete.  The Rt. 178 realignment received an award as the state wide winner for the ‘new concrete project’.

There is also a Public meeting at the Village Hall on November 15, 2011 for the purpose of discussing the Illinois River Bridge on Rt. 178 between the Village and Starved Rock.  The Bridge is scheduled for replacement in the next few years and currently the state in considering options for such.  The bridge could be closed for a significant period of time while the project is completed or a new bridge could be built near the existing bridge leaving the route to remain open during the project.  
Governmental Affairs:  Trustee Alvarado stated that the Green Fete’ Festival has requested having their annual event on the same day each year which is the Saturday before the annual Burgoo.  The item is tabled for now and will be reviewed again at a later date.







MINUTES

Trustee Alvarado also stated that the Village should consider reviewing its current Vendor Permit Ordinance to define terms such as keeping the property clean, type of signage and other issue.  This will be reviewed at the next Committee meeting.

Trustee Alvarado also stated that she has not received any additional information regarding the proposal of painting a mural on the north side of the Towpath Collectibles building.  The Utica Business Association has not received a sketch yet.  

It was then motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to approve a donation in the amount of $1,400 to the Christmas in the Village event.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

The Village will also be required to submit a letter and additional paperwork to IDOT regarding the purchase and placement of Way Finding signs along Rt. 178.  Approval will be needed to place the signs.  

Trustee Alvarado then stated that the Veteran’s Day Parade was a great event and the American Legion does a great job organizing it.  The Canal Connection run worked out well too.
Clerk’s Report:  It was motioned by Trustee Skoog, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to approve the meeting dates for the Committee of the  Whole, Board of Trustees and the Planning Commission for 2012.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Streets, Lights & Alleys:  Trustee Bimm stated that all street lights in the Village are now working.

Police Department Liaison:  Trustee Schrader spoke about the cell phones needed for the Police Department and the Maintenance Department.  A new quote was received from A T & T for the phones and the plan.  All of the Android phones would be free after a rebate.  The cost of the plan would be approximately $420 monthly.  The accessory packages, which include the car charger, hands-free and the otter box case would be discounted $40 and cost the Village $60 each.  7 phones are needed for the two departments.  It was motioned by Trustee Pawlak, seconded by Trustee Alvarado to approve entering into an agreement / contract between the Village and A T & T and the monthly cost for the plan for 7 phones/lines.


6 Yes


Motion Carried







MINUTES

Park & Recreation Liaison:  Trustee Skoog introduced the new Utica Little League President, Brad Thompson.  There are 13 new members in the organization and things are going well and getting organized.  Lighting needs to be approved for night games and will require an inspection to determine if the lights meet the lightning strike criteria.  Engineer Heitz will review; an electrician may also be contacted. The inspection will be completed by the December Board Meeting.  Also, the old shed at Carey Park will be taken down as it is in poor condition.
A donation made by Unimin enabled the Little League to order dugouts, bleachers and other equipment.  The concrete pad for the equipment will be poured in the spring. 

Maintenance Department:  Maintenance Supervisor Curt Spayer announced bids for the roof on the new Salt storage building:

Mrowicki


$25,951

Liebhart


$55,320

Cleary



$28,379

F.D.I.



$27,844

Morton


$56,787

Alpha



$15,000

MRC



$23,900

It was motioned by Trustee Jereb, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to approve the lowest responsible bid as follows:  Alpha in the amount of $15,000 subject to the Village terms of filing certified payroll for prevailing wage and completing the project by an agreed upon date between the contractor and the Maintenance Supervisor.

5 Yes


1 Pass (Skoog)


Motion Carried

It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve the next bid of $23,900 from MRC in the event that the first awarded bid fails to accept the terms of the Village.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

It was then motioned by Trustee Jereb, seconded by Trustee Schrader to approve the cost of sealer for the concrete in the new salt storage building in the amount of $1,566.95.


6 Yes


Motion Carried
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It was motioned by Trustee Pawlak, seconded by Trustee Schrader to approve the start-up cost for the phosphate to be placed in the water system in the amount of $1,200.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Discussion was then held regarding the small dump truck in the Maintenance Department.  It has been having some issues and is beginning to run into some expense in repairs.  It was motioned by Trustee Skoog, seconded by Trustee Schrader to approve the Maintenance Supervisor to get estimates on a new truck for the department.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Engineer’s Report:  Village Engineer Kevin Heitz provided an update of ongoing projects in the Village.

Streetscape – Trustee Jereb and Engineer Heitz will work together to get some bids on the Villages Rt. 178 Streetscape plan. 
Neighbors Park – Items for parking and additional concrete, etc., will now be considered in the Spring.

Boring- Rothrock and Senica boring for sewer should be done within a few days.

Windy / Adams water run off would cost approx. $2,000 - $4,000 to repair.  Currently the water runoff creates a problem in the winter with ice building up on the road.  Heitz will look into the matter further.

President’s Report:  

It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to approve the cost of completing the entry’s to the Village Hall parking lot in the amount of $7,500.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Attorney’s Report:  It was motioned by Trustee Jereb, seconded by Trustee Schrader to approve the Abatement of the Bond in the amount of $103,226.67. Ordinance 2011-27


6 Yes


Motion Carried
It was then motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve the renewal of Code Red for 2012. Ordinance 2011-28


6 Yes


Motion Carried







MINUTES
Old Business: None


New Business: None

Public Comment:  Tom Brown asked the Board to review and approve the events of the Utica Fire Protection District for 2012 as well as the cost of ½ of the candy purchased for Easter and Christmas. It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve the request.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Committee / Trustee Reports:

Pawlak asked Zoning Officer Brown about the progress on the requirement of all Village building to have an address visible from the street.  Brown stated that the subdivisions are being completed and next is the downtown area.

Skoog stated that the Police and Maintenance Departments did a great job with the events and the traffic through town.  He then asked if the Veteran’s Day Parade could be held on Sunday, November 11, 2012.  This would allow the Canal Connection Run to be held on the Sunday prior to the Burgoo which would help with coordination and traffic.  

At 8:52 pm it was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Bimm to enter into Executive Session for the purpose of: 

1.) The appointment, employment, compensation, discipline, performance or dismissal for specific employees
2.) Pending/Imminent Litigation

All in favor

Motion Carried

At 9:30 pm it was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Bimm to reconvene the meeting.


All in favor


Motion Carried
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At 9:30 pm it was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to adjourn the meeting.


All in favor


Motion Carried

Respectfully submitted,

___________________ 
Laurie A. Gbur

Village Clerk

